
 

  

Mt Wilson & Mt Irvine 
H i s t o r i c a l  S o c i e t y  

Newsletter No 28 August 2013 
i

The President’s Report 
 
Mary Reynolds, the driving force behind the establishment of the Society in 1996, 
advised the Management Committee in April that she would ‘retire’ from the day-to-day 
activities and, when time permits, concentrate on her history of Mt Wilson and sorting 
and cataloguing of archival material. Mary’s contribution to our Society and to the study 
of local history generally, has been truly a remarkable one. A full recognition of her 
commitment to and work for the Society will be acknowledged at this year’s Annual 
General Meeting, which will be held in the Village Hall on Saturday the 9th of November. 
 
One year has passed since we opened the Patrick White exhibition (see Newsletter, No., 
26, August 2012, pp. 1-3) at the Turkish Bath Museum and in that time visitor 
comments, external enquiries, and the sale of the video Patrick White at Mt Wilson have 
been encouraging. The exhibition was to have run for one year, however it will now go to 
the end of this year, with the on-line version being available to those who may want to 
see it, but who cannot get to the Turkish Bath Museum. The display charts and the video 
have withstood, to a remarkable degree, the tough environmental conditions in the 
Museum’s internal exhibition space. 
 
In April, the Management Committee approved the acquisition of a donation from Mary 
Reynolds of Peter Kingston’s 1996, charcoal on paper drawing, ‘Yarrawa’, Wynstay, Mt 
Wilson. As previously reported this work was featured in the inaugural exhibition at the 
newly opened Blue Mountains Cultural Centre in Katoomba (see Newsletter, No., 27, 
February 2013, p.2). In time, we intend to display this work and another recently 
acquired local art work; Ray Harrington’s ‘The Turkish Bath in Spring’, at the Museum. 
 
For those members who do not have the Society’s published Newsletters (Nos 1-13, 1997-
2013), you can now access them by going to the Society’s section of the Mt Wilson web 
page. The latest article, Occasional Historical Paper No. 13 by historian John Low, is the 
published version of his 2012 AGM talk on the role of the sumpta horses that were used 
by Blaxland, Wentworth and Lawson during their crossing of the Blue Mountains in 
1813. 
The Society recently donated $2000 to the Stage 2 upgrade of the Village Hall in Mt 
Wilson. The D.A. for this project was approved by the Blue Mountains City Council in 
March. 
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The new work comprises the 
refurbishment of the toilet block and 
storeroom and a new entrance and 
pergola. The Council does not have all 
the funds to complete this work, so the 
Mt Wilson and Mt Irvine communities 
have rallied to raise some of the money 
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for this important project. A brief history of the Village Hall and its significance to the 
community with a reference to a more detailed published paper by Mary Reynolds, may 
be gathered from the Mt Wilson web page, under ‘Village Hall’, ‘History’. 
 
I trust that you will enjoy the various articles and news in this edition of our Newsletter. 
 Des Barrett, President 
 
 

Roads are always a problem… 
from Harold Morley's The Story of Irvineholme 

 
In 1897 three young friends, then fellow students at Hawkesbury Agricultural College, Harold 
Morley, Charles Scrivener and Basil Knight-Brown became the first settlers at Mt Irvine. On 1st 
July that year they applied successfully to the Government Land Board for approximately 1000 
acres on Mt Irvine. Over the years until 1950 Harold Morley wrote a number of very entertaining 
and informative accounts of the early settlers' experiences clearing their land, starting farming 
and building houses for themselves and their families. This is the third in a series of extracts 
from The Story of Irvineholme, written at Mt Irvine during the winter of 1950. It looks at the 
problems of Bowens Creek Road. 
 

 
 
Charles Passfield Scrivener with his children, Mount Irvine, 1919  

Source: Blue Mountains City Library, Local Studies Collection 
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Now - marking back to a time soon after we came here - the Mt. Tomah road was almost 
impassable with very steep grades which caused extreme erosion, not to mention difficult 
traction. Mr. Kirwan, the then Roads Engineer, consulted Mr. C.R. Scrivener about surveying a 
route round the mountain (Tomah). This would have meant enormous expense, so they thought 
of forming a road via Mt. Irvine across Bowen's Creek, as Mr. Scrivener's survey had proved this 
feasible.  
 
I was deputed by our Progress Association to get signatures to a petition to have this road made 
as it would benefit Mt. Irvine and Mt. Wilson and make a through road in place of the Mt. Tomah 
Road with a grade of about 1 in 15. I rode all over the district, including Kurrajong and Richmond 
and obtained a lot of signatures. We then contacted various touring and tourist bodies and 
approached the Minister for Labour who made a small initial grant towards constructing an eight 
foot track which was made for a bit over a mile. We kept on agitating, and obtained a further 
grant for £800. When half of this was spent, Bilpin people petitioned to stop this work until the 
Cut Rock deviation was made over the Kurrajong. The balance unspent just went back into the 
Treasury and the Cut Rock was not made so no one benefited.  
 
We kept on agitating and interviewing all and sundry, through Members of Parliament etc. and 
another good grant was made which widened the track and carried it down to the bottom leg on 
Bilpin side. We pegged out the grade line right across to this side, ready for resumption of work, 
and finally the Works Department Engineers rang me, at the beginning of the depression, about 
1931 or 1932, asking if 200 men could be put on the road at once for relief work. The engineers 
came up and met me and we went along the surveyed line. They were satisfied and a big gang of 
men was sent forthwith. I had difficulty getting home after the engineers left as I got severe 
cramp in one leg. Charlie Clarke was with us and saw the men off.  
 
After two years work and many vicissitudes the road was nearly finished when Marjorie 
suggested we drive down and have a look at it as it was my birthday, 1st November, 1934. We and 
some of the children got in the car. I put an axe, mattock and shovel in as well. We met the 
engineer in charge on our way down, when I asked if we could get across. He said that if we went 
on it would be at our own risk, and anyhow, we could not get across as the bridge was not 
finished and some trees were across the road on the other side. We got to the bridge and 
persuaded the workmen to put some planks down for us to drive up onto and across the 
framework. It was a shaky business, but we went across, cut the trees off, and drove on and on 
across some jittery landslides, across which I cut a track with mattock and shovel. It was one of 
the greatest thrills I ever had to arrive on the main road at Bells Line. We called to see some 
people there and came back feeling like conquerors, the first drive right across. Everyone else 
was rather cool to us, as of course they were all reckoning on being first across and were keeping 
quiet about it.  
 
This was the culmination of over thirty year’s effort in not losing a single chance or opportunity 
of furthering the interest of the road. The local Member and the various Ministers were never 
allowed to forget the question, and I am afraid they thought me a nuisance at times. The road 
was officially opened by Hon. Mr. Dunningham in January 1935 by cutting a ribbon stretched 
across the bridge at Bowen's Creek. He said inter alia ‘that the small progress association on the 
top of the mountain was mainly responsible for our having the road’.  
 
Mr. C. R. Scrivener should be remembered for his wonderful survey, which covers most of the 
present road line. Pedder Scrivener was mainly responsible for pegging the line ready for work to 
be resumed at first opportunity. It was the first and only job ready to absorb unemployed during 
the depression. A suggestion was made - ‘that the road should be called, Scrivener's Line’- this 
was not persisted in however.  
 
Mt. Irvine was the apple of Mr. Scrivener's eye, and he found great satisfaction in doing all he 
could for it He surveyed the plan for layout of Taihoa and Kookootonga with roads avenues etc, 
and planted the rows of walnuts, chestnuts, and other trees, which he raised from seeds of 
walnut trees at Campanella which are still bearing well. He made a picturesque pool for Taihoa 
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water supply, but one day he saw a dog drinking at it. In his ire, he heaved a rock at it, and 
knocked it into the pool, which it swam across with a malevolent look in its eye. Mr Scrivener 
kept this thing in his heart, lest he upset the people in the house.  
 

 
 
At the opening ceremony, the Minister for Labour and Industry, Mr Dunningham cuts the ribbon at the Bowen's Creek 
bridge; on his right is H B Morley. Source: Blue Mountains City Library, Local Studies Collection 
[Ed - If you know anyone in this photo (taken January 1935) please let us know] 
 
The opening of Bowen's Creek Road was an inestimable help to us, actually making the 
difference between profit and loss, especially with dairying. The cream could be delivered to the 
H. A. College [Hawkesbury Agriculture] factory in about 1 1/2 hours, in perfect condition, for a 
higher price than elsewhere. Fruit could be landed in Sydney market by road in under four hours 
at half the expense and no re-handling to knock it about. We also have an accessible bathing and 
picnicking place at the creek. We had a great celebration at the opening of the road. Our friends 
from far and near were invited so there was quite a large concourse including members of 
parliament, departmental officials, and the press. It was a perfect summer’s day, and we 
consumed 24 gallons of tea with huge quantities of home cookery.  
 
Although we do not enthuse very much about the scenic attraction of this road and district. I 
think that in the not distant future it will be unrivalled within such a short distance of Sydney. It 
is interesting to recall that there was not a foot of road in this area or a foot of cleared land when 
we came here. When it comes to our turn to pass, I hope we shall leave it not less beautiful 
though in a different way. Meanwhile like most new roads, it is subject to growing pains, and at 
times everyone is called out to cut and blast a way through landslides, drain and fill bogs and 
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holes with rock and remove fallen trees, but we hope that the Blue Mountains City Council will 
be able to do more on the road and relieve us altogether of that burden. (pp27-28) 
 

 
 
The bridge over Bowen’s Creek before it was destroyed in the recent floods. 
 
Editor’s note: These photos were not part of Morley’s original history. 
 
 

Caring for the Community 
Mt Wilson Progress Association and 

the Sights Reserve Trust in the 1920s & 1930s 
 
The battle for reasonable roads 
Unlike the Mt Irvine Progress Association which can trace its foundation to the year 1905, the Mt 
Wilson Progress Association lacks documentation to confirm its early beginnings. When 
studying the valuable source, The History of Bilpin by Meredyth Hungerford in search of the 
story of Bowens Creek Road Meredyth refers to Mr George Valder of the Mt Wilson Progress 
Association in 1922 along with Mr Harold Morley of Mt Irvine approaching the Colo Shire 
concerning Bowens Creek Road and its upgrading. (Work had been carried out by local residents 
of Mt Irvine on this road since 1908. 
 
As diverting as the story of Bowens Creek Road is, it has been told in the Mt Irvine History some 
years ago . The story today is by no means complete as the Bowens Creek road continues to 
frustrate the two communities of Mt Irvine and Mt Wilson through the failure of authorities to 
make it a viable alternative route from Mt Irvine and Mt Wilson.) 
 
Thus 1922 is the first recorded date to be found with reference to the Mt Wilson Progress Assoc. 
The main resources available are correspondence and other documents kindly donated in 1994 
by Mr William H. Smart of Wynstay, Mt Wilson. The first Minute Book commences in 1939 
(continuing to 1964). Some correspondence does refer to issues back to 1929 but it is rather 
fragmented and not continuous. Keeping this in mind a picture emerges of this small community 
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determined to survive and to protect its means of communication and transport, the roads, trees 
and environment. In a letter dated 31 October 1929 addressed to G.A Valder Secretary Mt Wilson 
progress Association from the Blue Mountains Shire Council Lawson states: 
 

Binding of the rough section of road through the village of Mt Wilson –the 
engineer estimates a cost of 60 pounds. The Council will contribute 30 pounds 
provided the Association contributes 30 pounds. 
 
Mt George Valder wrote in reply: 
I suggest you reply that we will agree to contribute 30 pounds from the Local 
Improvement Rate as this is the purpose for which the rate was agreed to.[the 
Local Improvement Rate was estimated to bring in 153 pounds per year] 

 
Confusion occurs here as to who was the secretary of the Progress Association for on November 
14 1929 Colonel R.OWynne, also Secretary of the Mt Wilson Progress Association, was writing to 
the Blue Mountains Shire Council: 
 

[describing] the Avenue as disgraceful and the Zig Zag too in a deplorable 
state. It had been years since the Council did any work on it. A few years ago 
local residents did work in binding the Zig Zag and part of the Avenue [cost 
100 pounds].We had asked that water tables be kept clear and the surface be 
leveled off. It was not done. Residents are saying they will discontinue paying 
the Local Improvement Rate. 

 
On 28 November 1929 a 
letter addressed to 
R.O.Wynne Mt Wilson from 
the Council and signed by the 
Shire Clerk H.E. Maiden 
stated: ‘In reply to yours of 
14th Instant I advise it is 
proposed to spend 25 pounds 
on the road through the 
village’. 
 
So much for the Local 
Improvement Rate. Those 
who have lived in Mt Wilson 
surely would find the 
contents of these letters 
ringing with a familiar theme 
and in a curious way rather 
comforting. 
 

The Zig Zag in the 1930s. Note the distinctive mode of dress for boys in 1930s. 
 
 
Throughout the decades before World War II and after 1945, the issue of road repairs was a 
constant theme for those living in Mt Wilson and Mt Irvine. The local Government authority 
before 1947 was the Blue Mountains Shire Council stationed at Lawson. Many letters were 
written to this Council either by R.O Wynne as Secretary or George Valder as Secretary. It is 
some times difficult to know who held this position at the time. In 1935 an appeal was made to 
their local member J .Hamilton Knight, for money from a special grant from the State 
Government for work on roads giving access to Mt Wilson, especially the Zig Zag into Mt Wilson. 
An approach was even made to the then Premier Bertram Stevens who of course would have 
been familiar with Mt Wilson having stayed at Wildflower Hall [now Dennarque] in the early 
1930s. This reply came from the Premier’s Office dated 6 June 1935: 
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The Avenue outside the School 
c. 1920  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
Dear Sir 
We wish to acknowledge your letter of the 5th instant,addressed to the 
Premier,relative to the question of repairing the Zig Zag approach to Mount 
Wilson,and to say your communication is being brought specially to the notice 
of Mr Stevens. 
                               Yours faithfully 
                                AWelch 
                              Private Secretary 
 
R.O. Wynne 
Hon. Secretary 
Mount Wilson Progress Association 
MOUNT WILSON. 

 
In October 1935 however the Blue Mountains Shire Council received a detailed reply from the 
Department of Local Government which indicated a refusal of funds for the Zig Zag at Mt 
Wilson. It appeared these funds were only to be used on roads into settled areas. Not to be 
defeated, Colonel Wynne and George Valder attempted to organize a deputation to the Minister 
for Works in November 1935. In February 1936 the Minister wrote to Colonel Wynne ‘I shall 
ascertain the position in this matter’ [!] In September 1936 the Blue Mountains Shire Council 
had some cheerful news. The Shire Clerk was Pedder Scrivener, a son of Charles Robert 
Scrivener of Mt Irvine and he wrote to R.O Wynne as Secretary of the Mt Wilson Progress 
Association announcing that 500 pounds has been allocated tentatively to culverting and 
surfacing 50 chains of road at Mt Wilson and on the Zig Zag shaping, reforming, gravelling, and 
improving the hairpin bend and existing culverts. Pedder Scrivener could not say when the work 
would start!  
 
On 3 March 1937 R. O Wynne received a letter from the same Council stating that the Council 
had decided to grant five pounds towards gravelling work required and a further five pounds 
towards improvement of the sharp corner mentioned and that the services of a maintenance man 
would be made available! Ten pounds was a far cry from the 500 pounds suggested in September 
1936. However the maintenance man was a step forward. Joe Webb held this position for some 
years from c. 1948 to 1951. The late 1930s saw a constant struggle to have the roads maintained 
and useable. Remember that tar sealing was not on the agenda. 
 
It is interesting to note that the Blue Mountains Shire Council at Lawson covered every area in 
the mountains except Katoomba and Blackheath which had separate Councils. Another feature 
of the correspondence from the Council of those times was that every letter carried at the bottom 
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of the page these words ‘Mountain Holidays For Health and Happiness’; tourism was seen as 
significant. 
 
More on roads: from about 1946 onwards the letter writing to Council was very consistent, either 
by G. Valder as secretary or W. E. Propert of Shasta Lodge as secretary. One quote is sufficient to 
illustrate. In August 1946 Pedder Scrivener the Shire Clerk wrote that: 
 

The engineer reported that there were some very rough sections on the Mount 
Wilson Road and that the bends could be improved by the use of explosives. A 
local truck and a couple of men could probably be arranged for and that the cost 
would be from 80 pounds to 90 pounds. 

 
In 1947 the Council of the City of Blue Mountains was created covering from Lapstone to Mt 
Victoria and including Bell, Mt Wilson, Mt Irvine and Mt Tomah. In February 1948 the Progress 
Association proposed that the new Council take over the maintenance of the roads in Mt Wilson 
at the rate of ten pounds per year to be used at the discretion of the Association. This what the 
Council decided: 
 

Council had made provision in the 1948 estimates for expenditure on 
maintenance works as follows : 

Maintenance unpaved roads    100 pounds 
Maintenance un paved paths     20 pounds 

    Maintenance drains and culverts  30 pounds 
The present arrangement for maintenance in this area is that a patrol man 
attends to the whole of the Mt Wilson-Mt Irvine District and the funds provided 
are just adequate to meet this labour, and small plant and material costs. 
The above money has to be spread over the whole year… 

 
From the subsequent correspondence it is apparent that these sums were not meeting the needs 
of the community so there followed deputations and much discussion over the Town 
Improvement Rate and its inadequacies. Finally an approach was to the Minister for Public 
Works and Local Government in the State Government. Curiously the State Government referred 
the matter back to the Local Council that is, the newly created Blue Mountains City Council. The 
struggle continued into the 1950s.  
 
The patrol man Joe Webb, mentioned above, was responsible for the entire Mt Wilson-Mt Irvine 
District. He was well known and respected among the locals. His basic tools were a bicycle and a 
shovel to maintain the roads. His accommodation was in the Turkish Bath at Wynstay where he 
stayed from about 1948 -1951. In 1951 the BMCC wanted to remove him and to alter the system 
of repairs. Although Joe’s task was impossible there was considerable opposition to his removal. 
The local community had grown quite attached to him as he was a cheerful man and willing. In 
1952 a Roads Committee of the Progress Association reported fully on the state of roads and 
lanes: 
 
Prolonged neglect was causing damage to vehicles with deep ruts, pot holes, and outcrop of rock 
from road foundations; drivers were being forced to break traffic rules of keeping to the left; 
especially along the Five Mile from the Bells Line of Road. Pedestrians in Mt Wilson faced the 
hazards of loose stones and possible twisted ankles. In the copy of this detailed report: In Mt 
Wilson Second Ave [Queens Ave] and /or Wyndham Ave. which carries a large volume of local 
and tourist traffic is in a state of extreme neglect especially from the Zig Zag to Wyndham. 
Wynnes Rocks Road has deep ruts and pot holes, large outcrops of basalt foundation dangerous 
to pedestrians and vehicles. Du Faurs Rocks Rd. rough with deep ruts. Church Lane one section 
sealed with bitumen; large depression fronting Withycombe (filled from funds from the Progress 
Assoc) 
 
The Mt Irvine Progress Association added its voice to the above, identifying sections of the road 
from Mt Wilson to Mt Irvine with specific names: for example—Ferney Hill; Campanella Hill; 
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Arkinstalls; Opal Creek; The Long Saddle; Picnic Point; Birdsnest Creek; and Touri. The road 
was described as badly water-worn with numerous outcrops of solid rock on the surface as well 
as stone ballast protruding above badly worn gravel surfaces. Were there any positive results 
from these reports? In the years 1952-1953 Edward Jesse Gregson was the Secretary of the Mt 
Wilson Progress Association and there is a wonderful set of his correspondence with the Council, 
the NRMA, the Federal member, Roy Wheeler and the State member for Hawkesbury, Bernard 
Deane; some written in pencil and on brown paper! One has to admire the tenacity and 
persistence of Edward Gregson. Among the arguments presented by Edward Gregson and 
recalling that this is 1952-3 were The replies from the Council are equally absorbing, signed by 
Pedder Scrivener the Town Clerk. It does appear that some positive results did emerge but were 
painfully slow.  
 
Founders Corner or Founders Wood 
In April 1930 Colonel R.O. Wynne Secretary of the Mt Wilson Progress Association and George 
Valder listed as the Treasurer had written requesting a small park area at Mt Wilson to be a 
Memorial Park. The Blue Mountains Shire Council at Lawson was pleased to grant the request; 
H E Maiden was the Shire Clerk. Later in April 1930 the Shire Council wrote to Major R.O. 
Wynne re the ‘proposed park’ at Mt Wilson: 
 

The Blue Mountains Shire Council will give a free hand to effect improvements 
to the Park Area providing 45 feet of roadway is left on the eastern side and a 
sufficient area for rounding off the corner at the telephone pole. 

 
Attached to this letter is a list of Rhododendrons in Founders Wood. 17 are listed : 1. Yengo Pink 
2. Wynstay White, 3. Wynstay white 4. Sa John Moor 5. Perspecium 6. Boule de Fer 7. Wynstay 
Pink 8. Atropurpureum 9. Pink Pearl 10 Pink Pearl 11. Madame J, Moser 12. M.J. Moser 13. 
Wynstay White 14. James Mason 15. James Mason 16. Yengo Wine Red 17. Yengo Pink. Today 
those plants are nowhere to be seen having been replaced over the years by more substantial 
trees. In May 1930 a letter written by F.A. Draper from the School House Mount Wilson to 
R.O.Wynne of Wynnstay [sic.] submits a tender price of 40 pounds for ‘grubbing and clearing 
the block of land opposite the Wynnstay Lodge.’ Fred Draper, who worked in Mt Wilson for some 
years, was one of those characters remembered particularly by the generation of the 1920s,30s 
and 40s. 
 
The impression has always been that the land making up what we call to day Founders Corner on 
the corner of the Avenue and Mt Irvine Road was a gift from Colonel R. O Wynne of Wynstay 
from land that was part of Portion 64 which belonged to the Wynne family from the time it was 
first purchased by Henry John Wynne in 1880. However after studying the correspondence 
dating from 1930 to 1932 from the Mt Wilson Progress Association the story is not quite as clear 
cut. In fact the park area came from part of a public road fronting Portion 64. This is the notice 
in the NSW Gazette after the Lands Department gave final approval for the Park to be created in 
March 1931. the notice appeared in the Gazette 3rd July 1931: 
 

That part of public reserved road of variable width within portion 64 within the 
following boundaries: commencing at a point on the southern boundary of 
portion 64, being the southern extremity of the western side of the reserved 
road within that portion; and bounded thence by the north- western boundaries 
of such road.  

 
Then followed the exact measurements in degrees for the above. On 29 January 1932 the 
following notice appeared in NSW government gazette: 
 

Reserve No. 62,978 at Mount Wilson, area 2 roods 26 perches, notified 16th 
October 1931 for Public Recreation:- Miss Helen Gregson, Messrs. Edward Jesse 
Gregson, Sydney William George Kirk, Frederick Farrell Mann and Richard 
Owen Wynne. (p. 31-11,497). 
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These were the Trustees of the Sights Reserves appointed by the NSW Government at the time. 
through the Lands Department, the Minister being J.M. Tully and the Governor Philip Game.  
On 10th February 1932 a letter from H.E. Maiden at the Blue Mountains Shire Council was sent to 
R O Wynne Hon Secretary. Progress Association Mt Wilson confirming the ‘gazettal of the 
Trustees for the Reserve No.62,978 at Mt Wilson.’ 

 
What is impressive about the formation of 
this Recreation Reserve is the patient and 
painstaking way those concerned pursued 
their objective and the trustees appointed, 
all in their individual ways, were great 
contributors to this local small community. 
Little wonder in 1968 when the Centenary of 
Mt Wilson was celebrated that Sydney 
William George Kirk, the eldest of the seven 
brothers and one of those original trustees 
unveiled the plaque placed in Founders 
Corner to commemorate the European 
founding of this community.  
 
Sydney Kirk to the left Dorothy Scrivener and Jane 
Smart .The young girl is Wendy Smart. On the far 
right is Helen Gregson, [ Helen Warliker]who passed 
away on 31st October 2012 

Mary Reynolds 
 

 

A Mount Wilson 
pilgrimage 

 
At the beginning of May this year 
[2013], while on a trip to Australia 
from my home in Scotland, my 
daughter Cally and I went on a trip 
to the Blue Mountains. Our goal 
was a visit to the Wynstay Estate, 
in Mount Wilson, which has 
connections to our family through 
the two gardeners, David and Jack 
Woodgate, who lived and worked 
at Wynstay from the 1920s to the 
1940s.  
 
When I was a child, my dad (Ted 
Woodgate) occasionally referred to 
relatives who went out to Australia 
from our home town, Eastbourne, 
in Sussex on the south coast of 
England. He seemed to know little 
about what happened to them, and 
instead fantasized that they had 
taken up sheep farming and 
become very wealthy. 
 

David or Jack Woodgate in the newly 
created Italian Garden [apologies for the 

  condition of this image Ed]  
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I knew nothing more until a few years ago, when information was passed on to me by the wife of 
a cousin who had done some family research. I learned that dad’s uncle David Woodgate, and his 
son Jack Woodgate, worked on my grandfather’s market garden in Eastbourne just after the First 
World War. Dad, a teenager at the time, worked with them.  
 
At about that time David’s daughter by his first wife married an Australian soldier and moved to 
the Sydney area in Australia; David, his second wife Naomi, and Jack decided to join them and 
emigrated around 1920. Some time after they were settled in Australia, both David and Jack 
were employed as 
gardeners at Wynstay by 
Richard Owen Wynne, who 
was then doing a lot of 
work on the estate and 
having the big house built. 
The information I have 
suggests that David and 
Jack built the various areas 
of hard landscaping, the 
Italian Garden and the 
walled garden with 
fountain. Some years later 
David retired to Granville, 
while Jack stayed on as 
head gardener. Jack had 
married Ivy Gill, who came 
out from England in 1929, 
and they had four children. 
They lived at Wynstay until 
the early 1940s. 
 
 

Cally and Sophie with Mary Reynolds at the Turkish Bath 
 
After leaving Wynstay. Jack took a number of other jobs, going on in the early 1960s to became 
gardener at the beginnings of the Botanic Gardens in Wollongong, where he worked until his 
retirement. I have seen a photo of Jack as an elderly man, and he looked very like my dad, also a 
gardener to the end of his life. There are a number of descendants of David and Jack now living 
in the Sydney and Wollongong areas. I hope I’ll manage to meet some of them one day. 
 
I was intrigued by David and Jack’s story and as I regularly come out to Australia to visit my 
daughters, Nicky in Perth and Cally in Canberra, I wondered if we might be able to go and see 
Wynstay. Cally contacted Mary Reynolds at the Historical Society, and Mary very kindly agreed 
that we could have a look around. Cally and I, along with Cally’s baby daughter Sophie, took a 
cottage in Leura and headed over to Mount Wilson. It was mid May, and beautiful sunny autumn 
weather, just the right time to go! We were met by Mary in Mount Wilson, and she took us first 
to the Turkish Bath Museum.  
 
This was particularly interesting to me, as Mary told us that the Woodgates lived in the Turkish 
Bath which had been made into accommodation, and a lot of the fixtures and fittings they would 
have used were still there, including the stove and the highly decorated blue and white toilet! 
There was even a photo of David on the wall. We were taken on a tour round the garden, seeing 
the main house, stables, the old original houses and the garden landscaping. While we were 
wandering around, we were introduced to a member of the Wynne family, Helen Robbins, a 
charming lady who was tackling the weeds. Everything was deep in autumn leaves, and looking 
very lovely. The trees were particularly impressive, especially the enormous conifer, Lawsons 
Cypress I think; we walked into its cathedral-like interior and Mary told us this had been used as 
a wedding venue in the past.  
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Objectives of the Mt Wilson & Mt Irvine Historical Society Inc 

Membership is open to all who accept and support these objectives. 
 

1. To make a substantial contribution to the account of Australian history by promoting the study of aspects of the 
Mt Wilson & Mt Irvine districts and their communities, especially in terms of their: 

- cultural history 
- exploration history 
- settlement history 
- Aboriginal history 
- industrial history including agriculture, horticulture, the timber industry, mining and tourism. 

 
2. To conserve, preserve and protect the heritage and heritage values of Mt Wilson and Mt Irvine. 

 
3. To set up and maintain a museum in the Turkish Bath building to house the collection and to serve as a centre 

for its public display and for the Society's educational programs and research. 
 

4. To maintain close links with other societies and associations in the local communities and beyond by way of 
meetings, functions, newsletters and occasional historical papers. 
 

5. To lend support to like-minded societies or associations, where possible. 

 
Mary rounded out our visit by kindly 
giving us tea and cake at her house. It 
was lovely to meet Mary and 
altogether a delightful afternoon. We 
were very grateful for the opportunity 
to see Wynstay. 
 

Heather Woodgate Brennan 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

\
 

 
www.mtwilson.com.au 

For further information contact the Historical Society by email to 
historicalsociety@mtwilson.com.au 

 
 
This newsletter was edited by Alison Halliday; layout by Matilda Halliday. 
Feedback is always welcome to alisonhalliday@gmail.com or phone 02 9389 1848 

Correction: In the February 2013 
Newsletter, in the Remembrance 
Day 2012 article, Scrivener was at 
times misspelt. I apologise for this 
error. Ed 
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